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B U D G E T    C O M M I T T E E 

PUBLIC HEARING MINUTES

February 9, 2009

**************************************************

A business meeting of the New Durham Budget Committee was called to order by Chairperson Chase at 6:30 PM in the Library located on the corner of Birch Hill Road and Old Bay Road.

Present:

Cecile Chase, Budget Committee Chairperson

Peter Rhoades, Selectmen’s Representative to the Committee

Ann Brady Budget Committee member



Tom Goss, Budget Committee member

Dean Stimpson, Budget Committee member

Lois Parker, Budget Committee member

Excused Absences:

David Curry, Budget Committee Co-Chairman

Also Present:

April Whittaker, Town Administrator
Carole Ingham, Town Clerk/Tax Collector

Vickie Blackden, Financial Assistant

Brendan Berube, Reporter for Baysider

Mark Fuller, Road Agent


Christopher LaPierre, CCVD Representative
Padraic McHale, Planning Board

Shawn Bernier, Chief of Police

Cathy Orlowicz, Town Historian

Arthur Capello, Building Inspector
Theresa Jarvis, Chairperson Zoning Board 
Mary McHale

Sam Hardy




Lorna Hardy

Chair Chase opened the meeting with an introduction of the Budget Committee members.

After the introductions, Cecile Chase thanked all of the members of the Committee, the Board of Selectmen (BOS) for their hard work  during what she described as a difficult economic time for not only New Durham, but also the State and country as a whole.

PUBLIC  HEARING ~ Town 2009 Budget and Copple Crown Village District Budget

Motion Dean Stimpson, second Tom Goss to enter into Public Hearing.  Vote was unanimous.  

The Public Hearing was open at 6:31 PM.

Chair Chase gave a summation of the information contained in the notes that were handed out to those in attendance (see attached).  She stated the total budget came to $3,636,499 with defraying revenue of $1,009, 601.  Based on those numbers and an estimated Town Valuation of $439,213,771, the estimated tax rate is $6.23.  Cecile pointed out that if you subtract the $.14 March’s Pond Dam Bond payment, this year’s operating budget is less than last year.  She referred to the presentation documents noting that in the Executive Summary section are all the cuts that the Board of Selectmen and Budget Committee had made in order to bring the tax rate to the target goal.  She also referenced the end of the document, which provided the tax impact as related to various property values.  

Chair Chase opened the floor for questions.  

Questions: 

Theresa Jarvis queried if the Fire Truck Capital Reserve line had been cut twice by an amount of $5,000.  Town Administrator  April Whittaker explained it was put in twice by error.

Sam Hardy presented a proposed warrant article for the Budget Committee’s and Board of Selectmen’s consideration.  He is proposing that the New Fire Station Capital Reserve Fund be discontinued, and the accrued money lapse to the General Fund.   He explained his thinking was if that money could be put into the general fund it would used from the undesignated fund balance to cover the bond payment of .14 cents without an increase to the tax rate.  TA Whittaker clarified that the petition deadline of February 3rd, 2009 had passed and that because the warrant article involved no appropriations, the decision to include such an article in the Town Warrant rested with the Board of Selectmen.  But she felt it important that Representative poll his fellow budget committee members for their opinions as to Mr. Hardy’s suggestion.  Chair Chase agreed with this proposal and solicited further opinions by the Budget Committee.  Peter Rhoades said he would be more in favor of redefining/changing the purpose  so that the money could be used for other building improvements like the addition for the police station, which would provide a tax break for 2010.  Dean Stimpson stated he had no problem with the proposed warrant article and felt  that it would be a good way to let the voters decide.  Peter Rhoades stated he would pass on the comments made to the Board at the next meeting, which was scheduled for February 16th, 2009.

Motion Dean Stimpson, second Lois Parker to close the Public Hearing.  Vote was unanimous.  The Public Hearing was closed at 6:45 PM.

Motion Tom Goss, second Lois Parker to open a  Public Hearing for Copplecrown Village District budget.  Vote was unanimous.  The Public Hearing was opened at 6:46 PM.

Chris LaPierre presented the committee with an amended proposed 2009  budget.  He stated the change to the budget was due to the purchase of a plow truck; noting for the record that the old truck had broken down and would be too costly to repair.  He stated that the tax rate for the District had decreased about $.20 from last year’s rate despite the proposed acquisition of the new truck.

There being no further questions from the floor and none from the Budget Committee, 

Motion Lois Parker, second Dean Stimpson to close the Public Hearing for the Copplecrown Village District budget.  Vote was unanimous.

The Public Hearing was closed at 6:48 PM. 

Chair Chase called for a motion to approve the Copple Crown Village District Budget (Total appropriations of $122,325 with off-setting revenues of $31,550).  Motion Goss, second Brady, to approve the appropriations and revenues as stated, vote unanimous.

 The Budget Committee signed the Copplecrown Village District proposed budget.

Voting Slate ~ Town Accounts & Revenues:

A roll call was taken for each account in the operating budget and  for the capital items.

· Ann Brady – 


Aye on all accounts

· Cecile Chase-  

Aye on all accounts

· Tom Goss - 


Aye on all accounts

· Lois Parker - 


Aye on all accounts 

· Dean Stimpson - 

Aye on all accounts

· Peter Rhoades -

Aye on all accounts

See attached voting slate addendum.

Motion Tom Goss, second Dean Stimpson to accept the revenue in the amount of $1,009,601.  Vote was unanimous.(see attached)
Approval of Minutes:

The Budget Committee members reviewed the minutes of February 4th, 2009.

Motion Dean Stimpson, second Ann Brady to approve the minutes of February 4th, 2009 as written. Vote was unanimous.

Motion Dean Stimpson, second Ann Brady to re-approve the minutes of January 21st, 2009.  Discussion noted that Peter Rhoades was noted in the minutes as being present, when he was absent.  Vote was unanimous with Peter Rhoades abstaining.

Next Meeting:

The next meeting of the Budget Committee is scheduled for May 13th, 2009 at 6:30 PM at the Town Hall.  Cecile Chase requested that all department heads present an update to the Committee at that time as to the status of their budgets

Dean Stimpson asked if any one had any other comments to make about this year’s budget.  The response from the citizens’ present  was “Thank You.”

Cecile Chase once again stated that appreciation  needed to go to the Selectmen,  and all the department heads for all their hard work in finding all the places where cuts could possibly be made without hurting the integrity of the Town.

Peter Rhoades informed everyone that Roads/Paving had once again taken a cut.  He advised that it is the intention of the Board  to work with RA Fuller in making a list of all the roads requiring work and to possibly seek a bond for road repairs, drainage issues, and reconstruction next year.  He said the Town, through the hard work and diligence of Mark Fuller and April Whittaker has received word that “hazard mitigation” funding grants to repair David Crossing has been awarded.  There is also going to be two other grants,  which will cover roadwork on Old Route 11, Old Bay Road, Birch Hill Road and Kings Highway. 

Cecile Chase thanked Peter Rhoades for all the work he has done on the Town’s behalf during his terms of office.  

Motion Lois Parker, second Dean Stimpson to adjourn.  Vote was unanimous.
The meeting was adjourned at 7:18 PM.

Respectfully submitted 

Laura Zuzgo, Recording Clerk

Next Meeting: 6:30 PM Wednesday,  May 13th, 2009

New Durham Town Hall 

